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    1. Chapter 1

Jude was nervous. No scratch that. He was crapping himself. It was
his first day at UCLA and his moms were helping him move into his
dorm, which was still relatively empty but for a few boxes, much to
Jude's relief. Because the last thing he needed was meeting his
roommate while Stef and Lena were on hand to embarrass him, just like
they had done when his siblings left for college.

_"Mom!" Jude whined when Stef tried to stroke his face._

Besides, Jude knew they would interrogate him about his day later via
a Skype call.

It took about 20 minutes to unload all the boxes from the car and
carry them up to his dorm. He was the last of the Adams Foster
children to fly the nest, so it was understandable why his moms were
overly emotional as he kissed and hugged them goodbye.

Jude started unpacking his stuff. He unzipped his bag, taking out his
laptop and placed it on his bed, before checking his phone for any
messages or missed calls. He had two messages, both from his sisters,
Callie and Mariana, wishing him good luck. Callie had sent him a
text, while Mariana left a voicemail.

_**Callie: Good luck today! Don't get lost! See you
soon.**_

_**Mariana: Hey Judicorn! Good luck on your first day! Hope moms
didn't cry too much. Don't do anything I wouldn't do! Let me know if
you meet anyone.**_



Jude snorted upon reading Callie's text before rolling his eyes when
listening to Mariana's.

He had come out to his family at 13 and they had all been cool with
it. Even Callie, who often tried to coddle him, until he told her to
back off during a family camping trip. The maternal siblings fell out
for a short while following Jude's coming out, when Callie told him
he was too young to be certain of his sexuality. But they were soon
reunited when Callie's father told her it was never too soon to be
sure of who you are and how he made mistakes he regretted as a
teenager.

Jude had never been with a guy before, but still found himself on the
receiving end of Mariana's constant attempts to set him up.

He was yet to hear from his brothers, Brandon and Jesus. Not that he
was too bothered by that. He would rather not have all the hassle of
family members fussing over his big move.

Jude heard the door open behind him. He froze on the spot, not moving
an inch from his position on the floor.

"You must be Jude." A male voice came from behind him.

Jude looked over his shoulder. He was instantly mesmerised by this
boy's beauty. He had dark blonde hair with tanned skin and was of
muscular build.

_Definitely a guy who's into sports, _Jude thought to himself, unable
to figure out the colour of his eyes until he stood up. They were
hazel.

"Th-that's me." Jude stammered, cursing himself for being nervous.
This always happened when he met a guy he found attractive. He stood
up and reached out to shake his hand. "J-Jude Adams F-Foster."

"You okay, Jude?"

"Yeah. Just n-nervous, is all."

The blonde smiled.

"Hey, don't be. I don't bite... Much." He said and the smile he gave
Jude was almost blinding.

Jude laughed, looking down at his shoes as he tried to hide the
obvious blush on his cheeks.

"You didn't introduce yourself."

"Oh, I'm sorry. It's Connor. Connor Stevens."

"What are you here for?" Jude enquired.

"To play baseball."

_Called it!_

"Well, I'm here to study, but mainly for baseball. If things go well



for me here, I could be playing in the majors soon." Connor explained
as Jude nodded in acknowledgement, even thought he pretty much had no
idea what Connor had just said. "So, what about you?"

"Creative writing. So, I basically write a load of crap that only
boring people like me would read."

"I'm sure it's not crap and I'm pretty sure you're not boring,
Jude."

Jude couldn't help but grin at that compliment. He had only met
Connor mere moments ago and he already had a crush on him.

"So, when did you get here?" Connor asked, dumping his bag on the
floor.

"Uh, about half an hour ago. My moms helped me move in."

"Oh, so you have two moms?"

Jude nodded in response.

"That's cool. I only live with my dad, so I wouldn't know how that
feels."

"What happened to your mom?" Jude asked.

"My parents divorced when I was 13." Connor started, sitting down on
the bed opposite Jude's. "My mom now lives in L.A. with her
boyfriend, while I stayed with my dad in Arizona. When he got a job
working in Connecticut for a year, she came back to live with me
until he finished out there, because I didn't want to move schools. I
also had some pretty great friends. I only really see her during the
holidays and on birthdays."

"That must be really tough." Jude said, feeling quite sorry for
Connor.

"It is. But you kinda get used to it, you know?" Connor sighed. "So,
what about your dad? Where is he?"

Jude looked up at Connor, but before he could say anything, there was
a knock at the door.

"Come in!" Connor instructed and the door opened, with two girls
entering. One with brown hair and the other had long dark curly
hair.

"Hey, I'm Daria and this is my roommate, Taylor, though we've been
best friends since middle school. We're your neighbours." She
laughed. "Listen, we were just heading to the cafeteria and wondering
if you wanted to join us."

"Sounds good to me." Connor said, standing up. "Jude, you
coming?"

Jude wanted to say no. To stay behind and collect his thoughts and
become accustomed to his new home for the next four years. But knew
he had to make friends at some point, so why not start now? He
nodded, getting up off his bed.



"Great." Connor smiled, patting Jude on the back. "I'm Connor, by the
way." He said, introducing himself to the girls.

"Oh, she knows." Taylor spoke. "You're the reason she wanted to come
knock on your door."

"Oh, my God, shut up, Taylor!" Daria scolded. "God, you're so
embarrassing!"

"You ain't seen nothing yet." Taylor added and Jude laughed at that
as the four headed out of the room, with Connor and Daria leading the
way.

"You're Jude, right?" Taylor asked as they trailed behind. "Like the
Beatles?"

Jude sighed.

"Sorry. You must get that all the time."

"No, it's fine. It's not as annoying as you might think."

* * *

><p>The four of them were sat at a table in the canteen. Connor and
the girls had introduced themselves, while Jude had been playing with
the cap on his bottle of water for the last 10 minutes.<p>

"So... Jude. Where are you from?" Daria asked, trying to make
conversation with the quiet boy.

"San Diego. I lived with my moms before coming here." He
explained.

"Your moms?" Taylor asked.

"Yeah, I'm adopted."

"Oh, my God, this is so cool! I've never met anyone who's adopted or
has two moms before." Taylor said excitedly.

"Wow, you are actually really sad!" Daria said, causing Taylor to
roll her eyes.

"Hey, I didn't know you were adopted!" Connor piped up.

"You never asked! You just assumed I only had two moms."

"Whatever, man." Connor said, rolling his eyes while folded his
arms.

"So, do you have any other family?" Taylor asked, moving over to sit
closer to Jude, curious to find out more. "You know, other than your
moms."

Jude nodded as he took a sip of his water, tightening the top back on
the bottle.

"Yeah, there's my biological sister, Callie, my two adopted twin



siblings, Mariana and Jesus, and Brandon who is my mom, Stef's son
from her first marriage. She married my mama, Lena, just after when
Callie and me agreed to be adopted by them."

"Wow! You have a pretty big family." Connor said.

"Yup. I mean, there is more of us. But that's the main bunch."

"The Brady Bunch!" Taylor quipped.

Jude giggled.

"Yeah, that's what Stef calls us."

"How old were you when you got adopted?" Taylor asked.

"13. Callie couldn't get adopted with me at the time because we found
out she had a different father to the one on her birth
certificate."

"Wow, that must've been really hard for you guys."

"Yeah, it was. But she was eventually adopted after much delay and
now we're all one big happy family. So to speak."

"So, what happened to your birth parents?" Daria asked.

Jude glared at Daria, before taking a rather deep breath.

"Well, my birth mom died when I was six."

"What happened?" Connor asked.

"She was killed in a car crash. My dad was the driver. He was drunk.
He went to prison. Callie took it pretty badly. As you would expect
when you lose a loved one. Especially when that loved one was your
mother. Anyway, she had a breakdown of sorts and destroyed her room.
We were in and out of several foster homes until he eventually landed
with the Fosters. It was only supposed to be temporary, but we ended
up getting adopted. After years of being moved around from place to
place, I had found my forever home. For the first time in my life, I
felt complete. I was loved. I actually had a family who loved
me."

"Wow. That was actually quite moving." Taylor said, choking up and
wiped away a tear, before pulling Jude into a hug.

"I guess she has a new best friend now." Daria said.

    2. Chapter 2

The group returned to their respective dorms a short while later and
Jude resumed unpacking his boxes, with Connor doing the same.

"Hey, Jude?" Connor started with Jude turning to face him. "I'm sorry
about what happened with your parents. But I'm really happy that you
found your forever home. That really hit me, you know? I just wish I
had a family that loved me as much."



"I'm sure yours isn't that bad, Connor." Jude replied, putting his
clothes away.

"You haven't met my dad, Jude. He's not the nicest of people. My
mom's alright, I guess. And her boyfriend is a great guy. But my
dad..." Connor sighed. "He's always had this dumb vision of me
playing baseball for the Diamondbacks and winning countless
awards."

Jude abandoned his unpacking for a moment and looked over at
Connor.

"Is that what you want?" He asked.

"Well, I like baseball if that's what you mean. So, I guess it isn't
too bad." Connor laughed half-heartedly.

"That's not what I asked."

"I like playing baseball. I mean, I can hit the ball pretty far. But
I prefer to play video games and listen to music. Going to the gym
and working out. Running first thing in the morning and stuff. I just
didn't imagine myself being a professional athlete if I'm honest.
He's kind of a control freak. Though, that's a slight understatement.
I always wanted UCLA. I mean, it's not that far from my dad, but it
was also near my mom too. College was my way of getting away from
dad. I want to enjoy myself, make some new friends and maybe forget
about playing baseball altogether. He's hard to stand up to, my
father. He still spanked me when I was 13. It was pretty fucking
embarrassing turning up for school with a black eye for two
weeks.

"Oh, my God! So...what? You went to school with a fucking black
eye?!" Jude asked, looking at Connor incredulously. "Connor... I
don't even know what to say. I'm speechless."

Connor nodded.

"Yup. Daddy always gets his own way. I would've moved out, but with
college and stuff, I just thought it would be easier this way."

"You know, you're probably going to have to tell him at some point.
In fact, you should do it the next time you go home."

"You reckon?" Connor asked, raising his eyebrows.

"Absolutely. I know he must be hard to deal with, but you should be
doing whatever you want. Not your abusive father."

"Yeah, I'm going to do that. Thanks, Jude. You know, I think we're
going to get on just fine as roomies."

"Me too." Jude beamed.

Connor opened his suitcase and pulled out a sweater. He proceeded to
pull it over his head, before Jude turned around and was slightly
taken aback to see Connor wearing a different top.

"Hey, nice sweater."



"Thanks." Connor smiled. "Massive Arizona Coyotes fan."

"Cool. They're not a baseball team, though?" Jude said, it sounding
more like a question.

"No. Hockey. I like all Arizona teams. Coyotes, D'backs, Cardinals,
Phoenix Suns. Yup, I'm a major sports fan."

"Yeah, my brother Jesus likes sports too. But you know, all San Diego
teams." Jude explained.

Connor nodded with a grin and that was almost enough for Jude to
throw himself into Connor's arms, but had to compose himself.

"So, who's your favourite Coyote then?"

"Oliver Ekman-Larsson, defence. He's a good leader and has a great
shot. So, I might end up watching a few of their games. But only if
that's not going to bother you too much."

"That's fine. I like to space out too."

"You seem like a really nice guy, Jude. And I'd really like to get to
know you. Why don't you tell me a little more about yourself?"

Jude didn't know whether he should tell Connor about himself having
only just become acquainted with each other. Fuck it!

"Well, actually..." Jude swallowed. "I'm gay."

"Oh." Connor raised his eyebrows, sitting down on his bed. "W-when
did you..." He cleared his throat. "When did you come out?"

"When I was 13. It wasn't long after I was adopted. My mama gathered
the family together and I told them. Stef and Lena were really
supportive towards me. Callie was a little skeptical at first, but
she soon came around to the idea. Of course, Mariana loved the idea
of having a gay brother and I haven't heard the end of it
since!"

"So, do you... You know, have a boyfriend?"

Jude looked up at Connor, blushing a little and scoffed.

"Nope. Not that Mariana hasn't tried tried to set me up before now. I
love her and everything, but please back off and let me
breathe!"

Connor laughed.

"What about you? Got a girlfriend?"

"Nah! Don't really have time for girlfriends." Connor explained and
Jude felt his entire body relax. "But maybe If I do give up baseball,
then maybe I could."

Jude's face dropped. Suddenly, he had become depressed about the idea
of Connor having a girlfriend while he was crushing on him.

"You OK, Jude?" Connor said, a little concern in his voice.



"Yeah. Listen, I'm going to head out on campus. Check out the sights,
you know? Maybe go to the library."

"Oh, OK. See you later."

Jude did his best to smile, but he couldn't get out of the door quick
enough. He was so screwed.

* * *

><p>Jude headed across campus when someone jumped out and almost gave
him the fright of his life.<p>

"Hey!"

Jude almost lost his balance, but managed to prevent himself from
falling flat on his face.

"Fucking hell, Taylor! I really wish you wouldn't do that!"

Taylor just grinned.

"So, where you headed?" She asked, walking alongside him.

"The library."

"Mind if I join you? Daria is still unpacking her stuff and hasn't
stopped talking about Connor since we got back."

Jude sighed.

"That's fine. Just don't scare me to death, alright?"

"I promise. And don't worry, I won't tell anyone about your little
crush on Connor."

Jude stopped in his tracks and turned to face his new
friend.

"W-w-what makes you think I'm even gay?"

Taylor folded her arms, looking at Jude with an unamused look on her
face.

"Oh, come on, Jude. Who are you trying to kid? I mean, you're a
gorgeous gay young man in college with a roommate who just happens to
be the hottest guy on campus. I saw you making eyes at Connor in your
dorm and in the cafeteria before. You'd have to be blind not to have
the hots for him. You probably think you aren't that much of a
looker, but I'm telling you that you're freaking gorgeous! So, don't
let self confidence get in the way of finding that someone
special."

Jude looked at Taylor, speechless.

"Do you have a gaydar or something?" He asked.

"No, but with you I could just tell."



Jude rolled his eyes.

"Yeah, I'm sure. Come on, then."

"Can I be your hag?" Taylor enquired.

"You know, I reckon you'll end up being just that."

Taylor beamed, linking her arm through Jude's as they headed for the
library.

    3. Chapter 3

Jude walked over, Jude strolled into the library with Taylor still
hanging off his arm.

"Taylor, can you let go, please? My arm's gone to sleep." Jude
asked.

"What? Oh, sorry, babe." Taylor released Jude. "Well, shit, this
place is big."

"You can say that again! Lots of books for me to read. So, if you
don't mind I'm going to check it out."

"Yup, me too." Taylor grinned.

Jude rolled his eyes.

"Honestly, this girl..." He muttered as he wandered off down one of
the aisles and scanned his eyes over the books on the shelves. He was
amazed by how many there were. There must have been thousands. Out of
the corner of his eyes, Jude saw a boy looking over at him from above
the book he was reading. Jude looked away immediately, smiling to
himself with a blush. He picked out a few books and went over to
where the boy was sitting.

"Hey, do you mind if I sit here?" Jude asked.

"No." The boy smiled, shaking his head. He wore glasses with black
rims and had long dark hair.

"I'm Jude, by the way." Jude said, holding out his hand.

"Jack." He replied, accepting the gesture.

"I don't want to scare you off or anything, but I kinda saw you
looking at me from over there."

"Yeah, I'm sorry about that. I know it's wrong to stare. My mom
always told me it was wrong to stare at people. I promise I won't do
it again."

"No, it's fine." Jude said, his hand landing on Jack's. "Oh... Sorry
about that. I didn't mean to..." He said, looking up to see Jack
blushing. "I don't mind people staring at me. Just as long as they
weren't perverts or control freaks then I'm fine with it."

Jack smiled.



"So, what are you here for?" Jude asked.

"To learn." Jack shrugged.

Jude laughed.

"You're funny. I like that. Well, maybe we'll see each other around.
Perhaps the same class or in the cafeteria or maybe even here again.
But whenever it is, I'd like to see you again. You seem like good
company and very down to earth."

"W-what dorm are you in?" Jack asked as Jude stood up.

"Uh... 607 I think. But I'll have to double check."

"OK. I'm 604."

"Oh, wow. So, if I'm right about my room, we'll be on the same
floor."

Jack beamed.

"I hope so. I'd look forward to being your neighbour."

Jude laughed.

"Have you met your roommate yet?" Jude asked curiously.

"Yeah. Seems alright to me. W-what about you?"

"Yeah, he appears to be a nice person. I think we're going to get on
alright."

"Well, you wouldn't want to get all excited about starting college
only to find out you're sharing with Norman Bates, would you?"

"No, you wouldn't!" Jude laughed with a smile. "Anyway, I'd better be
going or my friend will come and find me and probably embarrass the
hell out of me." Jude explained. "Shit, I didn't think anyone other
than my moms could embarrass me so much!"

Jack laughed softly.

"Okay. Bye, Jude."

Jude waved and went off to find Taylor.

"What're you doing?" Jude asked as he approached Taylor.

"Just checking out some of the talent around here. A lot of geeky
types here, though. Which isn't surprising, considering it's a
library."

"Hey, us geeky types have feelings too, you know!" Jude protested,
faking offence.

Taylor stuck her tongue out at him.

"What about you? I saw you checking out that cutie with the



glasses."

"So?"

"Whoa! You gotta learn to chill, Jude. And I must learn to never get
on your bad side. Look, I'm just saying he's a good looking guy. A
bit like yourself. Becoming friends with whatever his name is could
help keep your mind off Connor."

"His name's Jack."

"Okay then. Well, maybe Jack and you will become good friends. Like
you and me."

Jude snorted.

"Taylor, we only met just this morning. Same goes for Connor and
Daria and Jack only in the last five minutes. But then, my moms did
say they wanted me to try and make friends."

"Well, there you go, then! You already have four friends and it's
only day one! And I'm sure you'll make more in the coming weeks."

"I hope so." Jude said, looking over his shoulder at Jack again and
waved. Jack looked straight back down at his book and Taylor caught
sight of this.

"Ooh, someone's got a crush!" Taylor sang.

"Oh, my gosh, shut up!" Jude blushed.

"Hmm... Looks like I might need to play matchmaker."

"Taylor, I don't need anyone to set me up with a guy. I get enough of
that at home with Mariana."

"Well, then, you need someone on campus to help you."

Jude groaned.

* * *

><p>Jude returned to an empty dorm. Which he didn't mind. He was used
to having a room all to himself back home. It also meant he could try
to enjoy the peace and quiet while it lasted. At least the first day
of classes started tomorrow and he had that to look forward to. As it
transpired, he ended up falling asleep for a few hours. He was
awakened by the sound of computer keys tapping furiously from across
the room. He groaned as he stretched, before checking his phone for
the time.<p>

_8:17 PM._

"Oh, sorry, did I wake you?" Connor asked.

"Nah, it's good. I just thought I'd get some rest. It's been a long
day after all."

"Man, you're telling me! I went down to the batting cages to hit a
few balls and ended up at the football field watching the practice.



It was pretty intense watching the scrimmages. They look a good team.
So, what about you? I heard Taylor dragged you off to the library."
Connor grinned.

Jude chuckled.

"That's what she told you, is it?" Jude asked. "The lying minx! Well,
if you must know, I was on my way to the library when she nearly gave
me a heart attack. I almost killed her! Anyway, I picked out a few
books to read. Just enough to help pass the time should there come a
time I don't have homework to do. Ha ha!"

Connor smiled.

"So, you ready for tomorrow? First day of classes."

"Yup. Finally! Can't wait to get started. I like to think of this as
the calm before the storm."

"Anyway, I'm going to take a shower before bed."

Jude nodded in understanding as Connor headed for the bathroom. He
got up off the bed and picked up his laptop off the desk. Then he
remembered he had promised to Skype his moms to tell them about his
day. He was only a few seconds signed into his Skype account when a
video call with his moms popped up.

Jude groaned before clicking the answer button.

"Hi, Moms!" Jude said a little over enthusiastically.

"Hey, honey! How was your first day?" Stef asked.

"Mom, you do know that the actual first day isn't until
tomorrow?"

"Yeah, but we still wanted to call you." Lena said.

"We miss you!"

"I miss you, too. It's only been 10 hours, but whatever. Anyway, how
was the drive back?"

"Oh, it was fine. But never mind that. Did you meet your roommate?"
Stef asked, eager for answers.

Jude rolled his eyes.

"Yes, Mom, I met my roommate. His name is Connor and he's from
Arizona."

"So, where is this Connor, then?"

"He's in the bathroom. Look, do I ask what you guys get up to in your
bedroom?"

"Alright, sweetheart, we apologise." Stef said. "Listen, you look
tired, so we're going to let you get some sleep."

"Much obliged. Thank you. We'll talk soon. I promise. Love you,



Moms!" Jude blew a kiss.

"We love you too, honey!"

End
file.


